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I. Introduction 
 
1. This report covers the work of the Audit Advisory Committee (AAC) of the United Nations Development 
Programme (UNDP) for the calendar year 2013.       
 
2. The AAC is composed entirely of members who are external to UNDP, and are therefore independent from 
UNDP and its administration and management.  The members are Ms. Ellen Yaffe (USA), Mr. Jayantilal Karia 
(Uganda), Mr. Kamlesh Vikamsey (India), Mr. Louis Wong (Australia) and Ms. Hilary Wild (UK) who continued as 
Chairperson. 
   
3. The AAC is very appreciative of the support and cooperation it has received from UNDP during this past year.  
The presentations and briefings to the AAC have been of the highest quality, reflecting a great deal of thought and 
attention.  We have also appreciated the dialogue on key issues that occurred in briefing sessions and in formal 
meetings, as this has helped us to formulate our advice to the Administrator.  
 
4. The AAC appreciated the opportunity to meet with the Administrator in April 2013. The main focus was the 
provision of advice on the draft financial statements for 2012. This meeting provided a useful opportunity to 
exchange views and for the AAC to hear about the priorities of the Administrator which help frame the focus of the 
work of the AAC. 
 
5. This report is in eight parts: 

 Introduction; 
 Terms of Reference (TOR) for the AAC;  
 Self-assessment and analysis undertaken by the AAC for 2013;  
 Strategic advice provided to UNDP via the Administrator and Associate Administrator during 2013;  
 Advice related to the internal audit and investigation functions and particularly OAI;  
 The responsibilities of the AAC in relation to the United Nations Board of Auditors (BOA); 
 Advice in relation to the Ethics Office; and    
 Conclusion and 2014 Work Plan. 

 
II. Terms of Reference   
 
6. The AAC has operated under the TOR (attached) approved by the Administrator on 8 March 2011 for the whole 
of 2013.     
 
7.  As called for in the TOR, the AAC reviews its TOR annually to ensure it remains in line with best practices 
and reflects the changing environment in which UNDP operates.  The AAC does not have any changes or 
recommendations to propose.  
 
III. AAC Self-Assessment and Analysis  
 
8. The AAC carried out its annual self-assessment for 2013.  The input from the Administrator and Associate 
Administrator was sought, and the results were shared with them.  Based on this self-assessment, the AAC 
concluded that it had generally performed its duties and discharged its responsibilities in compliance with its TOR. 
The only area where the AAC believes there is room for improvement is in terms of the interactions with the 
External Auditor.  Whilst both AAC and External Auditor have worked to develop this relationship, it has been 
challenging due to other demands on the External Auditor’s time.  Further effort will be invested in this during 2014 
given the importance of the relationship between the External Auditor and the AAC. 
 
9. Following its decision in 2011 to prepare an annual rolling work plan, the AAC has continued this process in 
2013, dynamically adapting the plan to meet any emerging requirements. The AAC considers this facilitates its 
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work, helps to ensure that there is an appropriate focus on its responsibilities under its TOR, as well as assists UNDP 
in reporting on follow-up actions and planning for future briefings. Three on-site meetings were held in 2013 and the 
requirements of the fourth meeting were carried out virtually.  The on-site meetings are all scheduled to meet 
corporate requirements of UNDP so that the advice given by the AAC is timely.  
 
IV. Strategic Advice to UNDP Management   
 
International Public Sector Accounting Standards (IPSAS) 
 
10. The AAC received briefings at each of its meetings in 2013 on the status of IPSAS implementation.  It was 
pleased to see that the first IPSAS compliant financial statements had received a clean audit opinion. The AAC 
considers this a significant achievement that would not have been achieved without the dedicated preparatory work 
across UNDP, the continued support of the Associate Administrator as the champion of this effort, and an 
appropriate focus on management of the risks inherent in this project at the corporate level, thus leading to a strong 
commitment to meet all deadlines.   
 
11.  The AAC was pleased to see that there had been an active exchange of views with the External Auditor on 
some accounting policy issues and that this had led to an agreed interpretation and application of all IPSAS related 
policies. The AAC wishes to commend the External Auditor for its contribution to the overall IPSAS project and 
achievement of a clean audit opinion.  

 
12. The AAC noted that the Global Shared Services Centre continues to operate smoothly and believes this can be a 
model for other support services within the overall programme of structural change.   
 
13. As noted in the AAC’s Annual Report for 2011 and 2012, the AAC continues to emphasize its overall advice 
that IPSAS implementation reflects a new way of accounting and reporting that has significant implications since it 
affects programme management, donor relations and financial reporting. The AAC was encouraged to see that the 
demands this placed upon UNDP in 2013 appear to have been well managed and that IPSAS is becoming 
assimilated into day-to-day activities.   
 
Strategic Plan and Structural Review 
 
14. The AAC much appreciated the regular briefings received on the Administrator’s initiative to move UNDP 
from “good to great”, the Agenda for Organizational Change, and the evolution of this into the new Strategic Plan 
approved by the Executive Board in 2013, as well as the related Structural Review. During 2013, the AAC 
continued to follow progress on the work that was bringing together the strategic plan, integrated budget and 
strategic results framework as the AAC considers this is a crucial step in supporting a more coherent organization 
that is well equipped to prioritize and respond to the increasing demands made upon it.  
 
15. The AAC notes that the Structural Review is a major undertaking for UNDP. Whilst the AAC appreciates the 
need for a strategic re-alignment to meet not only the requirements of the new Strategic Plan but also the present 
resource environment, the AAC cautions UNDP to ensure that the internal control framework is not diluted in the 
urge to reduce resource allocations for support areas. The AAC notes with some concern that the structural review 
places a significant demand upon the functions of BOM, as they are not only undergoing a significant structural 
shift, but are also supporting other Bureaux in their structural change. The AAC considers this is a risk that must be 
carefully managed and was pleased to hear that resources are being made available to support this effort. The AAC 
endorses the view that a decentralized organization depends upon a strong center in all functions.   
 
16. The AAC continues to welcome the focus being placed on strengthening accountability at all levels of UNDP, 
and has previously advised that clear, unambiguous, definitions of ownership of policies and procedures together 
with appropriate management oversight of compliance is a vital element of a strong accountability framework in a 
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decentralized organization such as UNDP. The AAC placed emphasis on this area in 2013 and is pleased to support 
the work on alignment of functions and the greater clarity in accountability that will come from the application of 
direct functional reporting supplemented by a “dotted line” geographic reporting line.       
 
17. The objectives of improving efficiency and effectiveness are important, and the AAC has continued to advise 
that care must be taken to ensure that an appropriate level of internal control is maintained, particularly in the area of 
procurement so that the drive for efficiency does not create unintended consequences, specifically the removal or 
weakening of necessary control procedures. 
 
UNDP Financial Stability 
 
18. In view of the continuing difficulties experienced within the global economy, the AAC has had regular briefings 
on the financial stability of UNDP.  This enabled the AAC to appreciate the risk mitigation and control measures 
adopted for the investment of UNDP’s funds and ensuring its liquidity (including bond holdings of lower rated 
countries), as well as risks arising from high volatility of currencies as well as the risks posed to UNDP’s ability to 
attract funding to sustain the budget. The AAC noted that a pragmatic policy on criteria for risk tolerance levels was 
developed and implemented. The AAC also noted that UNDP is participating in a UN wide endeavor to consolidate 
some treasury activities.  The AAC will continue to review the financial stability of UNDP in 2014.   
 
Harmonized Approach to Cash Transfers (HACT) 
 
19. In 2012, the AAC held a joint meeting with representatives of the AACs of UNICEF and UNFPA to consider 
the Joint Audit of the Governance Arrangements for HACT.  The three AACs agreed on a set of common 
recommendations, which noted that there was significant room for improvement in the way that HACT is 
implemented and managed.  The AAC was thus pleased to hear the results of the major review of HACT undertaken 
in 2013.  
 
20. Another joint meeting with representatives of the AACs of UNICEF and UNFPA was held in 2013 during 
which the conclusions of the review were presented and discussed.  The three AACs were pleased to hear that an 
agreement had been reached that UNDG is the ultimate owner of the HACT Framework, and thus has accountability 
and responsibility for it; that accountability for implementation resides with each agency according to its own 
internal accountability framework; and that governance and accountability has been clarified. 
 
21. The three AACs further advised that it is crucial that precise accountabilities be spelled out, in unambiguous 
detail, in the forthcoming revision and any communication related to its issuance. The chain of accountability from 
UNDG to the HACT Advisory Committee (and vice versa) should be clearly set out, including the responsibility and 
authority at each level of the chain.  The AAC has also emphasized the importance of continuing to make a realistic 
assessment of the resources, both human and financial, needed to effectively implement the revised Framework and 
identifying appropriate sources to meet these needs. 
   
22. If the HACT Framework is to deliver on its objectives, the three AACs believe that the agencies should engage 
in coordinated discussion with the Technical Group of the Panel of the External Auditors (of which the BOA is a 
member) with a view to gaining their committed agreement to recognize the value of the HACT Framework as an 
effective means of assurance. 
 
23. Whilst the three AACs noted that some national governments may decline to participate in a macro assessment 
and some implementing partners may decline to participate in a micro assessment, this does not alter the use of the 
HACT Framework as the sole cash transfer mechanism. The three AACs noted that it is expected that the absence of 
such assessments will be taken into consideration and commensurate risk ratings will be assigned to implementing 
partners. 
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24. The three AACs also advised that metrics be developed to monitor the effectiveness of the implementation of 
the Framework. 
 
25. The UNDP AAC was also pleased to see that the flexibility available to each agency as to when and how to 
implement the Framework is set out, and strongly endorsed the statement that the HACT Framework is the sole 
mechanism for transferring cash to implementing partners. The AAC also noted that complementing internal 
guidelines would be used at the agency level, which would overcome one of the weaknesses under the previous 
Framework. 
 
26. The AAC will follow up on progress in the implementation of the review in 2014. 
 
Information & Communication Technology (ICT) Management 
 
27. In contrast with previous reports, the AAC was pleased to hear that the new governance arrangements for ICT 
management are now implemented and user involvement is evident.  The AAC was also pleased to note that its 
previous advice to implement both lifecycle costing and total cost of ownership protocols has been implemented.   
The AAC continues to note that the role of a corporate ICT function, whilst clearly defined and agreed upon, should 
also encompass an entity-wide view of ICT systems and budgetary resources, which is necessary to ensure that 
operational efficiency is promoted and value for money is obtained in a scarce resource environment. The AAC 
looks forward to continued dialogue on this issue.   
 
Enterprise Risk Management (ERM) 
 
28. The AAC noted in 2011 that UNDP management considered that ERM had matured to a level at which it had 
become part of mainstream management, and was thus concerned to note that whilst effort has been placed on this in 
2013, the approach does not yet seem to be fully integrated into corporate systems. Managing risk is an integral part 
of UNDP’s work at all levels of the organization. Thus, the AAC will continue to give this area high priority in 
2014, bearing in mind its previous advice that UNDP must not only implement an integrated system, but also ensure 
that the escalation process is clear to all staff, not only in form but also in purpose.  
 
29. The AAC continues to believe that the identification and continued management of a set of “Top audit-related 
management priorities” for a calendar year is a useful tool for keeping focus on important entity or agency-wide 
risks, and notes that the Organizational Performance Group monitors this regularly. 
 
V. Advice Related to the Office of Audit and Investigations 
 
OAI Work Plan and Resources 
 
30. The AAC is pleased to report that the first year under the leadership of the new Director has seen a number of 
positive developments in OAI. Plans are in progress to introduce performance auditing, and the AAC is pleased to 
note that a measured approach is being taken.  The Director is holding regular meetings with senior management to 
review matters arising from the audits and investigations undertaken by OAI.  
 
31. The AAC reviewed the 2013 Annual Work Plan for OAI in December 2012, and advised the Administrator that 
it was well developed.  In subsequent meetings, the AAC received updates on performance against the Plan.  The 
AAC noted improvement in the overall presentation of data, and progress against the Plan over the course of its 
meetings. Of particular note was the comprehensive assessment undertaken to determine the root causes of delays in 
issuing audit reports, and the steps that will be taken to address these causes.  The AAC will follow progress on this 
in 2014.   
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32. Recalling the comments in its previous reports, the AAC spent time at each meeting reviewing with OAI its 
overall level of resources, and the relationship of its resources to its ability to perform its work so that OAI may be 
able to achieve a satisfactory level of assurance. The AAC was encouraged to hear that OAI felt that a reasonable 
level of assurance could be provided.  The AAC will continue to review this regularly.  
 
33. The investigations function of OAI has continued to experience growth in workload, which has been addressed 
to some extent by changes in work processes allied with a greater use of technology, but has also required additional 
resources.  As previously reported, the AAC has been concerned that the high number of open cases may risk 
creating the impression that UNDP does not take reports of potential fraudulent activity seriously, and that this may 
pose a risk to the overall integrity and reputation of UNDP.  The AAC was therefore pleased to hear that significant 
additional resources have been made available to OAI to strengthen the investigations function.  This is consistent 
with the AAC’s prior advice concerning the importance of pro-active investigation work. 
 
Audit Follow-up   
 
34. The AAC was provided with information on audit recommendation follow-up efforts and was pleased to see 
that action has been taken and that, as a result of additional follow-up efforts, the number has been significantly 
reduced. Notwithstanding this, the AAC continues to be concerned about the slow implementation of 
recommendations relating to procurement, particularly bearing in mind that this represents the highest incidence of 
fraud allegations and actual fraud investigations.  
 
Disclosure of Internal Audit Reports 
 
35. The AAC was pleased to note that the safeguarding policies and webpage designed to facilitate the public 
disclosure of all internal audit reports continued to operate satisfactorily.  
 
VI. UN Board of Auditors 
   
36. As required under its TOR, the AAC met privately with the Director of External Audit in its April and July 
meetings in 2013.  The main areas of discussion were the IPSAS implementation and the related review of IPSAS 
financial policies, as well as the audit opinion on the 2012 financial statements. The AAC noted that the new 
External Audit team had risen to the challenge of the tight timetable to complete the audit of the first set of IPSAS 
compliant financial statements in the first year of the External Auditor’s appointment. 
 
37. The AAC discussed the issue of the timing of the release of the financial statements for audit with the External 
Auditor.  Whilst appreciating the valid basis on which the BOA has requested that the statements be made available 
earlier than the deadline foreseen in the Financial Regulations, the AAC also notes that UNDP management faces a 
number of challenges, some outside the control of UNDP, in meeting this objective.  The AAC encourages UNDP 
management to work with the BOA to find a mutually effective solution.  
 
VII. Ethics Office 
 
38. The AAC reviewed the Ethics Office work plan, action plan and operation of the financial disclosure policy.   
 
39. The AAC welcomed the engagement of the Ethics Office with regional management and compliments the 
Ethics Office on its sustained high quality communications. 
 
VIII. Conclusion and 2014 Work Plan 
 
40. The AAC has developed a work plan for 2014 to guide it in its work in the coming year. The AAC will continue 
to take a keen interest on the progress of the implementation of the Strategic Plan and Structural Review, as well as 
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its effects on efficiency and internal controls. Other areas of focus will include gaining a further understanding of 
how accountability is being assured in UNDP, human resources management, and how the ERM processes are 
integrated into management process. The AAC will follow up on its recommendations in respect of HACT 
governance and accountability and give continued attention to ICT governance as well as the financial stability of 
UNDP.   
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ANNEX: Revised Terms of Reference of the AAC 
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